Minutes

Topsfield Zoning Board of Appeals

Virtual Meeting 

June 27, 2023
Chairman Bob Moriarty called the meeting to order at 7:02 pm. Board members present included Chairman Moriarty, Clerk David Merrill, Dave Moniz, Gregor Smith, Jody Clineff and Alternate Kristin Palace. Lynne Bermudez, Sr. Administrative Assistant, was also present.  
Visitors named on screen via zoom:  Attorney Paul Haverty (consultant to the town for the 10 High St. project) and Attorney George Pucci of KP Law (Town Counsel).  Individuals associated with 252 Rowley Bridge Rd include Paul Guinee, Attorney Frank DiLuna (attorney for Connemara Farm), Attorney James DeCoulos (applicant), and Attorney Nancy McCann (attorney for English Commons Condominium Association).  Individuals associated with 207 Boston St. include General Manager of the Fairgrounds James O’Brien, Attorney Adam Costa, and Attorney Stephen Chaplin.  Individuals associated with 10 High St. include Attorney Jesse Schomer, Suzanne Decavales, James DeVellis, Dan Skolski, Emad Soliman, and David Levy.  Also present were Conservation Administrator Heidi Gaffney, Conservation Commission Chair Sheryl Knudsen, Planning Board Chair Martha Morrison, Town Administrator Kevin Harutunian, Building Inspector Ray Chesley, members of the public and Boxford Cable Access TV.     
GOVERNOR’S ORDER
Chairman Moriarty read the following announcements:  

Pursuant to Chapter 2 of the Acts of 2023, this meeting will be conducted via remote means. Members of the public who wish to access the meeting may do so via the Zoom meeting identification as listed on the agenda. No in-person attendance of members of the public will be available, but every effort will be made to ensure that the public can adequately access the proceedings in real time, via technological means. In the event that we are unable to do so, for reasons of economic hardship and despite best efforts, we will post on the Town website:  www.topsfield-ma.gov an audio or video recording, transcript, or other comprehensive record of proceedings as soon as possible after the meeting. 
“The meeting is being recorded via ZOOM in the event that the connection is lost at any time during the meeting.  Is there anyone else present who wishes to record the meeting?”   Dick Gandt stated he would like to record the meeting. 
252 ROWLEY BRIDGE RD – Public Hearing

Chairman Moriarty asked Attorney Decoulos if he could provide an update on Land Court proceedings.  Attorney Decoulos said that the affidavit with the sound study was filed with the court but no further order has been entered.  The next court hearing is Friday, June 30, 2023. 

Extensive discussion was held on the sound study results and the appropriate decibel level, over ambient noise, that should be allowed at the boundary lines of surrounding resident properties.  Attorney Decoulos stated he believed a maximum of 10 decibels over ambient, as stated by the judge in the Land Court, to be too loud as music is a very different sound than background ambient noise and therefore much more disruptive. He also noted that the Topsfield Bylaw Appendix states that appliances such as air conditioners should not be louder than 3 decibels above ambient noise.  He requested that the noise from Connemara Farm events be no louder than the 3-decibel guideline in the bylaw. Attorney McMann stated a maximum of 10 decibels over ambient was acceptable to English Common residents.  Board members stated they were not qualified to understand the difference between 10, 8 or any number of decibels over ambient noise and thus could not choose a number different from the state guideline (a maximum of 10 decibels above ambient) to include as a condition in a special permit.  Discussion was also held on the difference in decibels between live bands and DJs and how to control the noise level from a live band.
Discussion was then held on the direction speakers should face to minimize noise to neighbors and whether speakers should only be allowed outside of a tented area, such as in the field, for wedding ceremonies.

Chairman Moriarty expressed concern with the intertwining of a potential ZBA ruling and the existing litigation relative to decibel levels.  He asked the Attorneys and Board members their thoughts on whether the ZBA should continue the Public Hearing so that the Land Court could make a determination relative to decibel levels on June 30 or to proceed ruling on the request for a special permit.  It was determined it was best for the ZBA to proceed and not wait for the court.
Discussion was then held on proposed conditions for a special permit including:

· Number of days per week events with music could be held – Friday, Saturday and Sunday

· Hours of operation – Events must end at 11 pm

· Hours for music – Music must end at 10 pm

· Hours speakers could be used outside of a tented area – No later than 7 pm (Attorney DiLuna is going to confirm the latest time when wedding ceremonies are held)

· Speaker direction – In a southern direction, not pointed at residents

· Mitigating noise from live music – Connemara Farm will obtain equipment to ensure live music does not exceed 10 decibels at the boundary lines of resident properties

· Enforcement of conditions – Police should not be enforcers.  Residents should contact Zoning Enforcement Officer 
· Duration of special permit – The permit would be good for the rest of this season and would need to be obtained on an annual basis with a review of the past season’s operations to ensure compliance with conditions.  
Attorney DiLuna will provide the Board with the answer to the question “What is the maximum decibel level within the tent that won’t generate an increase of more than 10 decibels at the property line of all abutters?”
Chairman Moriarty stated that he recommend the hearing be continued to obtain the additional information from Attorney DiLuna’s sound expert and he asked Lynne Bermudez if she would draft a decision in the interim to circulate to the applicant and Attorneys Decoulos and McCann for comment to incorporate all proper conditions in the decision.    
David Moniz made a motion to continue the public hearing to July 25, 2023.  Motion was seconded by David Merrill and it passed unanimously with a roll call vote as follows:   

Chairman Bob Moriarty
yes

Clerk David Merrill

yes 

Member Dave Moniz

yes

Member Gregor Smith
yes

Member Jody Clineff

yes

207 BOSTON STREET – Public Hearing

Lynne Bermudez read the following Legal Notice which was published in the Salem News on June 12th and 19th, 2023:   

Notice is hereby given that the Topsfield Zoning Board of Appeals will hold a public hearing during a ZOOM Zoning Board of Appeals Meeting Tuesday, June 27, 2023 at 7:00 PM (instructions will be on the posted agenda on how to join the meeting via ZOOM) to consider an appeal by the Essex Agricultural Society of the Building Inspector’s decision regarding the property located at 207 Boston Street concerning the Soul Fest event to be held in that camping is not a permitted use, and may not be grandfathered, and that a Special Permit for the event is required.   

Robert J. Moriarty, Jr. 

Chairman, Topsfield ZBA
Chairman Moriarty provided general overview of the status of uses of the Topsfield Fairgrounds for context for the public hearing.  He reviewed the fact that the use of the Fairground by the Society for the annual agricultural fair long predates zoning in the Town, but that even within that context there has been a recognition by the Society that there is a need to obtain a special permit for certain aspects of the Fair operations including paid parking, lighting, hours of operation, hours of music and use of loudspeakers.  The Chairman further noted that commercial, non-agricultural use of the Fairgrounds has increased with large-scale, outdoor events that are not integral to the core mission of the Society.  He noted that the Society has sought and been granted special permits for these kinds of events, including most recently a special permit for a drive-in theatre on the Fairgrounds.

The Chair then addressed the particular appeal that has been filed by the Society. He noted that the Appeal by the Society has focused on the aspect of the Building Inspector’s decisions that camping is not a permitted use and may not be grandfathered. He noted that while the letter of the Building Inspector focused in part on the camping, the decision states that a Special Permit is required for the event (emphasis added).  He further noted that the decision of the Building Inspector was made in the overall context of the proposed event, and that the Board is not limited to a review of the proposed camping. The Chair expressed the view that the proposed SoulFest event was one that was of the nature of a large scale, commercial event that will produce issues with traffic, crowds, noise pollution, lighting issues and public safety that is not a part of the core use of the Fairgrounds for an agricultural fair and requires a special permit for the alteration of a non-conforming use pursuant to G.L. c. 40A, §6.     

The Chair then addressed the Notice of Appeal by the Society and the information provided concerning the history of camping at the Fairgrounds.  The Chair polled the other members of the Board, all of whom concurred that the Society had satisfactorily documented a history of camping on the Fairgrounds, including camping for a fee and that as such, camping is a legally existing, prior non-conforming use. The members also unanimously concurred that the proposed SoulFest event was one that required a special permit.
Attorney Adam Costa represented the Society at the hearing. He stated his belief that the only issue to be addressed by the Board was the appeal of the determination by the Building Inspector that camping is not a permitted use and may not be grandfathered, not the need for a special permit for SoulFest.  The Chairman noted that the Board has, in the past, granted different relief than requested by an applicant (e.g. a Special Permit vs. a Variance) when an incorrect application was made and where notice to abutters and interested parties was sufficient to advise as to the substantive nature of the request, however, the notice in this instance did not sufficiently inform residents that a special permit would be discussed and deliberated at tonight’s meeting, so the Board did not have authority to review the circumstances and grant a special permit.  Attorney Costa concurred.   

No comments were taken from residents.

Jody Clineff made a motion to close the public hearing.  Motion was seconded by Gregor Smith and it passed unanimously with a roll call vote as follows:   
Chairman Bob Moriarty
yes

Clerk David Merrill

yes 

Member Dave Moniz

yes

Member Gregor Smith
yes

Member Jody Clineff

yes

Chairman Moriarty moved that the ZBA render a decision affirming the Building Inspector’s determination that a special permit is required for SoulFest to be conducted at the Topsfield Fairgrounds. As the camping use is proposed in connection with the SoulFest event, which requires a special permit, the Board need not reach the question of whether or not camping is a preexisting non-conforming use where a special permit is required for the primary purpose. Motion was seconded by David Merrill and it passed unanimously with a roll call vote as follows:   
Chairman Bob Moriarty
yes

Clerk David Merrill

yes 

Member Dave Moniz

yes

Member Gregor Smith
yes

Member Jody Clineff

yes

10 HIGH STREET – Public Hearing Continued
Chairman Moriarty asked Attorney Schomer if he could provide a status of updates to the draft decision.  Attorney Schomer stated the parallel Conservation Commission hearing had closed with minor changes to plans requested.  The Conservation Commission will be meeting tomorrow evening to deliberate and then provide the ZBA with their Order of Conditions.  Attorney Schomer reviewed the changes the Commission had requested including modifications to the planting and stormwater plans, submission of an invasive species plan prior to construction of the project and re-naturalization of ballfields in the area of the cul de sac.  Attorney Schomer and Attorney Haverty discussed the draft decision and waivers previously identified but not included in Attorney Haverty’s initial draft decision were included.  
Chairman Moriarty asked Attorney Schomer about The Caleb Foundation’s recent application for ARPA funds and if the addition of 6-8 homeless tenants (required to receive ARPA funds) changed the original application.  It was determined that the financial qualifications of the tenants was under the jurisdiction of the state, not the ZBA, but the Caleb Foundation would be required to return to the ZBA relative to this change to the original application if ARPA funds were awarded to the project.

Attorney Haverty walked through the waivers newly added to the draft decision and decisions were made on each.

Parameters for allowable construction days/hours were determined as follows:
· Mon-Fri 7 am – 6 pm

· Sat. 8 am -12 noon (exterior work), 7 am – 6 pm (interior work)

· No work on state or federal holidays

Gregor Smith made a motion to close the public hearing.  Motion was seconded by David Moniz and it passed unanimously with a roll call vote as follows:   

Chairman Bob Moriarty
yes

Member Dave Moniz

yes

Member Gregor Smith
yes

Member Jody Clineff

yes
Alternate Kristin Palace
yes

Note:  A sudden blackout on his street prevented David Merrill from voting.

The Board will write and file its decision within 40 days.  Attorney Haverty will incorporate the changes discussed tonight and send the updated draft decision to the Board by the end of the week. The decision will be deliberated at the July 27, 2023 meeting. 
FY2024 MEETING SCHEDULE 

The Board agreed that all ZBA meetings in calendar year 2023 will continue to be held remotely via zoom.

MINUTES

David Moniz made a motion to approve the minutes of 5/23/23 as amended.  Motion was seconded by Bob Moriarty and it passed unanimously with a roll call vote as follows:   
Chairman Bob Moriarty
yes

Clerk David Merrill

yes 

Member Dave Moniz

yes

Member Gregor Smith
yes

Member Jody Clineff

yes

Alternate Kristin Palace
yes

ADJOURN
At 10:59 pm Jody Clineff made a motion to adjourn. Gregor Smith seconded the motion and it passed unanimously with a roll call vote as follows: 
Chairman Bob Moriarty
yes

Clerk David Merrill

yes 

Member Dave Moniz

yes

Member Gregor Smith
yes

Member Jody Clineff

yes

Alternate Kristin Palace
yes

Respectfully submitted,

Lynne Bermudez
Sr. Administrative Assistant

DOCUMENTS
Per the Open Meeting Law, documents that were either distributed to the Zoning Board of Appeals before the meeting or discussed at the meeting were:

1. Agenda 
2. 10 High Street:  Final Plans 6-5-23, Updated waiver list 6-27-23
3. 252 Rowley Bridge Road:  J. Decoulos response to special permit application 5-23-23, Resident letter M. Rose 5-24-23, Event Booking Chart, Aerial Photo of Connemara House Farm, Affidavit to Land Court and Sound Study, Field Report- Sound Study, Permits Held by Connemara House Farm, Attorney McCann letter to ZBA 6-26-23, Connemara House Farm memo to ZBA 6-27-23, Fire Dept memo to ZBA 6-27-23, Police Dept memo to ZBA 6-27-23 
4. 207 Boston Street: Building Inspector Camping Appeal 5-23-23,  E. Dean Affidavit 6-15-23, General Mgr. Affidavit 6-20-23
5. Draft Meeting Minutes 5-23-23 
 Approved at the 8-22-23 ZBA meeting.
Pursuant to the 'Open Meeting Law,' G.L. 39, § 23B, the approval of these minutes by the Committee constitutes a certification of the date, time and place of the meeting, the members present and absent, and the actions taken at the meeting. Any other description of statements made by any person, or the summary of the discussion of any matter, is included for the purpose of context only, and no certification, express or implied, is made by the Committee as to the completeness or accuracy of such statements.
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